[bookmark: _Hlk32842819]The Municipal District of Ballybay-Clones
Minutes of proceedings of the monthly meeting of the Municipal District of Ballybay-Clones held on Monday 16th October 2023, 10.00am, Civic Office, Ballybay, Monaghan.     
Members Present: 	The Cathaoirleach Cllr Sean Gilliland presided,
The following members were also present: Cllrs: Pat Treanor, Richard Truell, Hugh McElvaney, and Seamus Coyle.
In Attendance:	Gareth McMahon A/Director of Services, Matthew Labme A/Municipal District Co-Ordinator, Martin Taylor A/Executive Engineer, and Gillian Costello Staff Officer. 
The Cathaoirleach Cllr Sean Gilliland welcomed all to the meeting of the Municipal District of Ballybay-Clones also extending an official welcome to the new Chief Executive Robert Burns wishing him well in his new role and looking forward to working together.  All Elected Members extending their welcome and good wishes to the new Chief Executive.  
1. Confirmation of Minutes
Cllr Seamus Coyle proposed September monthly meeting minutes, Cllr Richard Truell seconded the proposal, and it was agreed by all. 
2. Matters arising from previous minutes.
This agenda item will be discussed following agenda item 10 Report by Municipal District Co-Ordinator
Proposed Cllr. Pat Treanor, Seconded Cllr. Sean Gilliland unanimously and agreed by all.  

3. Correspondence Sent 
[bookmark: _Hlk140670350]Correspondence sent was noted.
4. Correspondence Received
Correspondence received was noted and discussed by the members.  
Proposals arising from correspondence received:
[bookmark: _Hlk145945996]Following the conclusion of LEADER & SICAP tendering an invite will issue to Monaghan Integrated Development to attend the December 2023 Ballybay/Clones Municipal District meeting to presented on their programmes.  
Proposed by Cllr Seamus Coyle, seconded by Cllr. Pat Treanor and unanimously agreed by all.
In follow up to NIEA correspondence of October 9th regarding the fish kill on the Lackey River Co. Fermanagh further clarification will be sought specifically relating to what was not the cause of pollution i.e., agricultural effluent.  
[bookmark: _Hlk145947797][bookmark: _Hlk140677517]Proposed Cllr. Pat Treanor, Seconded Cllr. Sean Gilliland & unanimously agreed by all.
5. Consideration of report on Update on Ukrainian Accommodation – Nial O’Connor, Senior Executive Officer, Housing Section.
Nial O’Connor, A/Senior Executive Officer, Housing updated the Elected Members on plans for Ballybay Civic Centre.  Government funding will see the refurbishment of Ballybay Civic Centre to accommodate refugees providing accommodation for up to 18 people.  Monaghan County Council will manage this building for 5 years, at which time the building reverts into full ownership of Monaghan County Council.  
This building change of use will see the relocation of the library to accommodation secured in Birch Court, the Municipal District meetings will also be accommodated in this premises going forward.  
Members welcomed this report and discussed the matter in terms of funding for refurbishment, return of the building to MCC following the term of 5 years, planning requirements, resources for example schools, health care & the necessity of continued focus on housing provision for those currently on MCC Housing Waiting List.  
Nial O’Connor, A/Senior Executive Officer, informed Members the State fund building refurbishment for the Ukrainian response, it will be exempt from planning as it is temporary accommodation.  Following completion of the agreed 5-year accommodation term planning will be required if the continued use is to be accommodation.  Public Consultation will be undertaken, the Community Response Forum which has been established co-ordinate wrap around services such as schools & health care with representation from e.g., the HSE, ETB and MCC forming part of the integration team in Monaghan County Council.  Currently there are 500 refugees in county Monaghan through State provision, this model is specifically for temporary accommodation and people here through this model are not entitled to Social Housing, continued efforts by Housing are underway to address dereliction and identify potential properties to meet housing needs.  The purchase of the Market House Ballybay will see the development of accommodation for the library, Ballybay/Clones Municipal District and meeting space for the Town Team and community group.  
Chief Executive Robert Burns addressed the Members assuring them local issues and opportunities are high on the agenda, with vacant properties and dereliction a priority.  Supporting and revitalising towns will see multiple wins.  The CE plans to co-ordinate a team across all MCC departments to address vacancy examining all solutions housing/retail, sustainable solutions utilising all available schemes.  
The Members welcomed these comments and will fully support initiatives.  
Cllr. Seamus Coyle noted that the Civic Centre was previously the Town Council Offices and Ballybay/Clones Municipal District should retain this building for MD meetings, Town Team meetings and community groups.  Follow discussion among the Members it was noted that the refurbishment of the Civic Centre will improve the building which is in need of maintenance work and ultimately the premises reverts to Monaghan County Council ownership and the functions currently housed in the Civic Building will be rehoused in the recently acquired Market House which will provide update modern facilities to both MCC and Community Groups.  
6. Consideration of report on Greenway, Ballybay to Castleblayney – Seán Fitzsimons, Clandillon Civil Consulting.  
Seán Fitzsmons, Clandillon Civil Consulting, presented the report on the Ballybay to Castleblayney Greenway to the Members.  This presentation outlined the project objectives, current stage & outlined the next steps in progressing to Design & Environmental Evaluation.  Currently the project has concluded Public Consultation regarding Option Selection which will see the close out of Phase 2.  Further funding will be required to progress to Phase 3.  

The presentation was welcomed and noted by the Members, following discussion it was agreed the development of both Greenways and Blueways within our county is providing future opportunities for linkages and strengthening our economy.    
7. Consideration of report on Clones Marina – A Vision for Waterside Development – Dympna Condra, Monaghan County Council Tourism Officer.
Dympna Condra, Tourism Officer Monaghan County Council, presented the report on Clones Marina, A Vision for Waterside Development to the Members.  This presentation outlined the collaborative work of Fáilte Ireland, Waterways Ireland, and Monaghan County Council in the development of this plan.  The plan will develop a shared vision for the Marina with local stakeholders, planning for short- and medium-term use of the Marina and also the long-term use when connected to the wider navigation.  
The presentation was welcomed by the Members, following discussion it was noted camper van/glamping sites are not currently factored into this plan as the land take is solely for marina works.  Dympna Condra advised this has been flagged with Fáilte Ireland and there may potentially be interest from private individuals acting as agents.  Public consultation events will be rolled out and agents may be identified through this.  
The Cathaoirleach informed the Members that he had received a request from Matthew Lambe MD Co-Ordinator to go ‘into Committee’ to discuss Roads.  
On the proposal of Cllr. Seamus Coyle, seconded by Cathaoirleach Cllr. Sean Gilliland, it was agreed to enter ‘into Committee’ to discuss Roads.  
On the proposal of Cllr. Seamus Coyle, seconded by Cllr. Pat Treanor, it was agreed that the Council revert to public session.  

8. Consideration of report on draft 2024 Municipal District budget – Municipal District Co-ordinator
This item will be carried over to the November meeting.  
9. Report by Municipal District Co-Ordinator.
[bookmark: _Hlk125458797][bookmark: _Hlk133229532][bookmark: _Hlk114661426][bookmark: _Hlk130390588][bookmark: _Hlk127893460]Matthew Lambe A/Municipal District Co-Ordinator presented the Municipal District Report to the Members.  

Town & Village Scheme 2021
Public realm Enhancement Clones: - 
This works includes the diversion of cabling, new heritage public lighting standards, pedestrian prioritisation, and car park upgrade. Part 8 Planning permission is required for traffic changes and the implementation of a proposed one-way system on Wee Abbey Street. At present designs are being prepared for the scheme. It is hoped is submit a Part 8 planning application in late Q4 of this year.

Town & Village Scheme 2022
Streetscape enhancements on Fermanagh Street and town centre: -
Works to enhance the façades on Fermanagh St and the town centre is ongoing. Closing date for completion of works has been extended. This MD has received 103 applications for the Streetscape Enhancement Project. There has been 64No. completed and processed for payment as of the 12th of October. 

Clones Town – Development of Micro Park – 
A letter of intent has been issued to a contractor. It is envisaged that a contractor will be appointed in the coming weeks with works to commence in Q4 of 2023.

Village Plan Drum: – 
The Drum draft vison plan was presented by Sheridan Woods Architects to the Community on Wednesday the 6th of September in the village school. The official launch of the plan is provisionally fixed for the Monday evening 20th November at 7.30 p.m.

Village Plan Rockcorry: – 
The Rockcorry draft vison plan was presented by Sheridan Woods Architects to the Community on Tuesday the 5th of September in the National School on the outskirts of the Village. The official launch of the plan is provisionally fixed for Rockcorry on Thursday evening 16th November 2023 at 7.30 p.m. 

Threemilehouse: – 
Works to the Multi Use Games Area (MUGA) is circa 50% complete and the walking track is 100% complete. It is envisaged that works to the MUGA will be completed in Q4 this year.

Corrybrennan Park: – 
This project is at present at Part 8 planning stage. It is envisaged that this project will commence in Q1 of 2024.

Outdoor Recreation Scheme 2021
Castleblayney to Ballybay Greenway: -
The closing date for public consultation on this project was the 29th of September. A preferred route will be presented by Clandillion Consultants later this month.

Outdoor Recreation Schemes 2022
Dartry Forest
The Council has finalised the planning drawings for the project and have submitted a part 8 planning application last month.

Dromore Blueway feasibility study – 
The Council is continuing to advance the Dromore River Blueway project. C.S. Pringle have been appointed to prepare designs of the project and advance to Part 8 planning permission stage. Discussions have taken place with landowners regarding the proposal. Public Consultation will be carried out in the coming weeks.

Rural Regeneration & Development fund Scheme 2023
Peace Link Extension 
Details for the proposed scheme have been finalised and an application for PEACEPLUS Theme 1.4 funding was submitted last month.

Clones Monastic Centre
This MD is finalising details of the proposed scheme and will apply under Category 2 RRDF later this year.

Clones Business Hub- 
This MD is finalising details of the proposed scheme and will apply under Category 2 RRDF later this year.

Ballybay Library – 
Monaghan County Council has successfully acquired the Market House in Ballybay earlier this month. Engineering staff in the MD are preparing tender documents to appoint a Design Consultant to take the project to Part 8 Planning stage. It is envisaged that a consultant will be appointed later this year. 

Clones to Smithboro Greenway: -
The topographical survey of the route and site investigation works are complete. Preliminary design is complete, detailed design is ongoing in accordance with TII project management guidelines. Meetings with key stakeholders and landowners along the route are ongoing. The TII are currently reviewing the environmental reports for this section of Greenway. The design consultants are preparing planning documentation, and it is programmed to submit a design report for the project to TII and a Part 8 planning application to the council in Q4 2023.

Heritage Council Funding
Mott Clones: -
This MD has applied for a license for this works due to the site being an area of architectural conservation. The appointment of a construction contractor is imminent. Works are planned for later this month.

Active Travel 2023
	Project Code:
	Project Name
	2023 Allocation 
	Comments

	MN/21/0020
	Low Cost Junction Tightening - Newbliss (where R189 meets R183). 
	€50,000
	Letter of Acceptance issued to consultants. Kick off meeting to be arranged.
Analore Street Junction is included within the Clones Town overview.



	MN/22/0001
	Clones Peace Link AT Scheme/St Tiernachs Plaza
	€75,000
	€75,000 allocation for 2023, with €700,000.00 approved by NTA for Construction. S Wilkin programmed to start early Nov.

	MN/22/0004
	Lough Egish Village AT Scheme
	€225,000
	Construction to commenced on the 2nd of October and are progressing.

	MN/23/0018
	SRTS - St Tiarnachs 
	€10,000
	Draft delivery plan received, and MD Engineering staff are reviewing same. A Workshop to be arranged with An Taisce.

	MN/23/0020
	Urban Mobility/Sustainability AT Plans (Castleblayney, Ballybay, Clones, Carrickmacross)
	€65,000
	The Active Travel Unit and the MD have reviewed plans and are awaiting the re-issue of the plans to include Analore Street.

	MN/23/0014
	Ballybay Footpath - R162 Monaghan Rd
	€57,000
	Construction was Complete Q2 2023.

	MN/23/0015
	Clones - Cannons Lane Footpath
	€56,000
	This project is substantially completed.

	MN/23/0005
	Clones - Tirnahinch Rd Footpath
	€323,000
	Contractor Appointed and Construction underway August 23, with estimated completion in Q.4.

	MN/23/0012
	Smithboro - Magherarney Footpath
	€68,000
	This Works is substantially completed. 

	MN/23/0011
	Scotshouse Village AT
	€43,000
	School footpath contract complete. Clar project parking spaces complete. 



Community Recreation Fund
98 Avenue Bus Stop: - 
A funding allocation of €120,000 has been received. MD Engineering staff and a design consultant have examined the site, and it is envisaged that a design proposal will be provided in Q4 of this year. 

Outdoor Fitness Equipment Peace Link: - 
A funding allocation of €45,000 has been received. This project is at procurement stage.

New Playground equipment for Ballybay Town Park: - 
Funding allocation of €120,000 has been received. The appointment of an approved Playground installation contractor is imminent. 

Clones Marina
A public consultation event will take place on the 20th of October which will see a Vision Document be presented summarising the opportunity that the new Marina presents for Clones in the short to long term.

Public CCTV Scheme.
Ballybay CCTV: -

[bookmark: _Hlk147999639]A consultant has been appointed to carry out a survey to examine the feasibility of a CCTV scheme in the town. The consultant will be on site in Ballybay this week to carry out an assessment of suitable locations for the system in consultation with reps from Monaghan County Council and An Garda Siochana.

The Alders Ballybay
Remedial works to the defective section of foul sewer network have been satisfactorily completed and site Resolution Plan Works are ongoing. A taking in charge application has been advertised in last week’s edition of The Northern Standard.

Ballybay Fire Station
PJ Treacy & Sons Ltd has been appointed to construct the new Fire Station on the Cootehill Rd.  Works commenced two weeks ago, site clearance works, and the construction of the temporary construction traffic access route is ongoing.

Funding requests
· Clones Chamber of Commerce seek additional funding for the erection and taking down of Christmas lights in Clones at the crossing at the Cavan Monaghan Rd at Packie Willies and the Pringle Building, features crossing the road either side of the Lennard Arms, dressing of lights on the trees in the Diamond and erecting and wiring of lanterns on Fermanagh St totalling €3,900.00 + VAT in addition to €5,000.00 funding allocated by the MD annually.

· Clones Chamber of Commerce also seek funding for the erection and taking down of Christmas lights on Newbliss main Street totalling €1,750.00 + VAT.

Actions arising from MD Report
· Approval of Clones Chamber of Commerce Christmas Lights funding request, totalling €3,900.00 + VAT in addition to €5,000.00 funding allocated by the MD annually and funding for the erection and taking down of Christmas lights on Newbliss main Street totalling €1,750.00 + VAT.

Proposed Cllr. Pat Treanor, Seconded Cllr. Hugh McElvaney & unanimously agreed by all.
Cllr. Seamus Coyle requested that pick up and drop off arrangements at Largy College are examined as currently traffic is backing up on the adjacent road during these times, causing traffic flow disruption and impacting on residents on this road.  MD co-Ordinator Matthew Lambe advised the situation will be looked into and a report will be provided to the Members.  

Cllr. Pat Treanor noted The Community Recognition Fund allocation of funding will see installation of outdoor gym equipment which should be promoted MD Co-Ordinator Matthew Lambe advised this will be done through Monaghan Sports Partnership.  

Agenda Item 2
[bookmark: _Hlk104972778]Matters arising from previous minutes.
The minutes of the previous meeting were noted by members and following discussion Elected Members the following was noted the Drumore Blueway is going to Part 8, the MD are working with Roads on Rockcorry Traffic Calming, Ture public lighting is completed.  Hedge cutting is in progress.  

10. Report by Municipal District Engineer
Martin Taylor A/Executive Engineer presented the Roads Report to the Members.
2023 Roads Programme
Road’s programme 2023 has been completed for
· 7 no roads totaling 13.4km under RI.
· 18 no roads Surface dressed totaling 28km under RM.
· 9 no roads extensively patched to remove slumps and failed sections.
· A section of the R181 south of Shantonagh has been drained, realigned and is currently being resurfaced.  Resurfacing works are due to be completed next week, and the road will be re-opened thereafter.

CIS
One road has been completed under the CIS at Mucky Duck – 1.9km long L40052 at Coraghy, Lisirril and Faraghy.  Application forms have been made available for 2024 CIS schemes, and we have received two applications for this.

Low Cost Safety Initiatives
Currently have funding for 2 LCSI for 2023.  The locations are Camphill, Ballybay and Dorothy’s Cross at Ture.  Currently negotiating with landowners and solicitors for the acquisition of land.  Works are due to commence at both locations in the coming weeks.

Patching
Velocity Patching has ended for the year.  Currently one MCC gang assigned full time to patching roads within the Municipal District. 

National Road – N54
TII are maintaining verge vegetation to improve sign visibility along the N54.

Crash barriers along the N54 have been repaired.  In addition, the tree at the scene of the fatal crash at Legnakelly has been removed as part of these works.

Works are complete for the repair to the footpath at Mulladuff Smithborough that has a history of flooding at Meadows.

The disused picnic area at Mulladuff has been removed at the request of the Tidy Towns and soiled out ready for sowing of wildflower seeds.

Works to renew filter drains along the edges of the N54 between Smithborough and Roslea Rd JCT is to commence this week for the next 3 to 4 weeks.

Drainage Notices
We are continually inspecting roads to identify areas where water is running from private lands onto the public road, affecting the condition and safety of the road for road users.  
76 drainage notices to landowners have been issued in 2023.
20 of the cases have been closed out with no further action required. 
20 follow up reminder Letters have been issued.
19 of these cases have been referred to the Roads Section for following up under the Roads Traffic Act where landowners have failed to carry out works or engage with the Municipal District.
Technical staff have been making themselves available to meet with landowners to discuss the drainage issues and confirm works requirements, and we are currently engaging with a few landowners to rectify the issues.

Roads Damaged due to Traffic Accidents
The Municipal District had 2 roads damaged as a result of traffic accidents.  One of these roads is Loyst L65120 where an Agricultural Contractor’s vehicle went off the road causing damage to the side of the road, ditch, and drain.  A letter has been sent to the Agricultural Contractor and we are awaiting a response.

The R183 near Doohamlet was also damaged when a HGV left the road.  Extensive damage was caused to the edge of the road and ditch.  The Municipal District has details of the vehicle and is again in correspondence with the haulage company seeking repairs of the damages.

Kilmore East Drain
Following the recent flooding of the road at Kilmore East, Rockcorry, funding was secured from Climate Action and Adaption Fund to allow for the cleaning of the drain from Drumgole Lough to Cornawall bridge – 4.5km.  Works have been agreed with Inland Fisheries and are currently ongoing.
Works have to be completed at some locations when ground conditions allow to remove the material from some of the fields.

Teehill Drain
Funding was secured from Climate Action and Adaption Fund to clean the drain at Teehill between the Newtownbutler Rd and N54 – Cavan Rd.  Works have been agreed with Inland Fisheries and are currently complete.  Works have to be completed at some locations when ground conditions allow to remove the material from some of the fields.

Kilnacran Drainage
Some remedial works have been completed along the road at Kilnacran to reduce flooding and divert water off the road.  We have met with local residents and landowners to get a better understanding of the issues.  Tender documents are currently live to appoint a Hydrologist to model the drainage catchment, and design remedial works to alleviate the flooding in this area.

Public Lighting
Public lighting has been installed at Drum Church of Ireland, and at Canon’s Lane in Clones this year.  Civil works are to complete at Ture Chapel to install new public lighting at this location for the chapel car park.  Lighting Columns will be erected later this month.
A review of the current adopted Public Lighting Programme is to be completed within the coming weeks, and will be presented to members for consideration.

Hedge and Verge Cutting
Verge and Hedge cutting along Regional Roads and at junctions has commenced for the 2nd and final cut this year for the junctions and are almost complete.  Problematic junctions have been prioritized for cutting.  

Weedkilling of streets
Shaffrey Landscaping have recently revisited and completed the final treatment for weedkilling the streets in Ballybay and Clones.  Weeds are being killed using an environmentally friendly hot foam stream system.

Japanese Knotweed
The areas of Japanese Knotweed along public roads within the MD have recently been sprayed to control the invasive species.

Drumlin Wind Farm
The Municipal District Office has been working with Energia Renewables and Fox Contracts for works along the identified route to transport turbine components to the site.  Final delivery of components to site to be completed on 23rd October.  Works are ongoing erecting the sections on site.   

Bins
The Municipal District has secured funding for 2 high-capacity solar compactor bins.  These will be fitted at Ballybay lido and Cara Street Play Area Car Park – both problematic litter areas.

Signage
The Municipal District have identified and purchased replacement signage for 6 of the Regional Roads within the Municipal District.  Works is expected to start in the coming weeks to replace these signs. 
[bookmark: _Hlk103788370]
Members welcomed this report and unanimously expressed their full support of enforcement of Hedge Cutting and Drainage notices.  

11. Questions
Cllr. Richard Truell asked:
Q1: 
Can Monaghan County Council examine funding streams for the dredging and cleaning of the Bunnoe River. It was previously cleaned back in 2019 and we as a council are responsible for the maintenance of the river. 

Answer:
The members agreed at the June 2023 Ballybay Clones Municipal District meeting to write to Minister Public Expenditure; National Development Plan Delivery and Reform seeking funding to allow for cleaning of the Bunnoe River.

The Office of Public Works (OPW) is responsible for the maintenance of Arterial Drainage Schemes and Flood Relief schemes completed under the Arterial Drainage Acts, 1945 and 1995 as amended.  The Bunnoe River does not form part of an Arterial Drainage Scheme. 
The Bunnoe river catchment is part of the Leesborough Drainage District and is under the maintenance responsibility of Monaghan County Council. The OPW has no responsibility for the maintenance of this river, nor the authority to carry out any maintenance works there. Monaghan County Council have previously been approved funding of €320,400 under this scheme for a study and works in the Bunnoe river catchment.    

Future funding would need to be applied for to the OPW through the Minor Flood Mitigation Works and Coastal Protection Scheme, which was introduced by the OPW on an administrative, non-statutory basis in 2009.  Applications for funding from local authorities are considered for flood relief and erosion protection measures costing up to €750,000 in each instance. Funding of up to 90% of the cost is available for approved projects.  

Q2: 
Can Monaghan County Council examine the road signage on the R189 and install any extra signage where it's needed, especially on sharp bends and corners. 

Answer:
The Ballybay Clones Municipal District have commenced with identifying damaged or defective signage along its Regional Roads.  Recently the Ballybay Clones Municipal District examined 5 of the Regional Roads within the Ballybay Clones Municipal District to identify replacement or additional signage to include the R212, R183, R181, R180, R188.  The R189 will be assessed in due course and the required signage will be ordered and fitted.

12. CE Orders
Noted.  

13.  Votes of Congratulations/Sympathy
The Members unanimously offered congratulations to.
· Clones Tidy Towns Committee, on their success in the Tidy Towns, Supervalu Competition.

The Members unanimously offered their sympathies to. 
· John O’Reilly and the extended O’Reilly family on the passing of Jimmy Reilly.
· Peadar McGuinness and the extended McGuinness and Duffy families on the passing of Michael Duffy, Lough Egish.

10. [bookmark: _Hlk54017222]AOB
The following was discussed and noted; the nighttime closure of the Castleblayney Bypass to facilitate Pavement Renewal Scheme – this closure will be Octobe 16th to November 30th.  

A Traffic Warden is being appointed and to patrol the Ballybay/Clones Municipal District.

There is a renewed calls for contracts for the Primary Care Centre in Ballybay, which has a closing date of October 27th, contract conditions will require immediate commencement upon contract award.  

Meeting concluded. 

Signed	__________________________ 
Cathaoirleach 

Signed	__________________________ 
Meetings Administrator
Date 	20th November 2023
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